[image: image1.png]




Minority areas rail against council plan

Some view plan for fewer members as a bid to dilute representation

By JORDAN CARLEO-EVANGELIST Staff writer

April 28, 2011

ALBANY -- Opposition to cutting the size of the Common Council appears strongest among residents of the city's minority communities, who say they view it as a bid to dilute representation they fought fiercely to gain.

"It seems like we're getting ready to be bamboozled," Alberta Chambliss, president of the tenants association at Ida J. Yarbrough Homes in Arbor Hill, told the council's five-member operations and ethics committee Wednesday night.

The panel was holding its fourth and final public forum on the topic to gauge sentiment on two proposals to reduce the size of the council from 15 to nine and seven at roughly the same time it prepares to redraw the district lines in accordance with the new census population numbers. 

In the South End and Arbor Hill -- the sites of the last two meetings -- that sentiment has been overwhelmingly negative and, often, distrustful.

At an April 13 meeting at the Albany Housing Authority on South Pearl Street, Anne Pope -- director of the Northeast region of the state NAACP and respected leader in the black community -- warned lawmakers that she planned to watch the process very closely.

"Everybody begins to change things just at the time when we begin to rise," Pope said.

Four of the current 15 council members are African-American -- not counting Council President Carolyn McLaughlin, also African-American, who is elected citywide. 

And while any new council structure would likely retain the same or similar ratio of minority representation, some have argued that's not a replacement for a diverse stable of minority voices.

The fears come despite assurances from the committee's chairman, Councilman Richard Conti, that the panel is sensitive to the concerns of the minority community and is mulling the changes not in an effort to undercut their voice in government but to make that government more effective at meeting their needs.

Conti, the author of the nine-ward plan, has acknowledged in recent weeks that he has of late been leaning toward a 12-ward proposal offered by Assemblyman Jack McEneny, in which the city's wards would have the same boundaries as its county legislative districts, which are also being redrawn this year.

Conti has argued that the savings from a smaller council could be re-invested to increase the council's staff, making it a more effective check against Mayor Jerry Jennings' administration. Both the nine and seven-ward proposals also involved some savings returning to city coffers.

But talk of savings, at the expense of the representation, angered Samuel Koonce, who said he's watched the city waste money weekly for much of six decades living here.

"Taking my representation away to save money, I'm against it," Koonce said, "because the money you save, the people will never see it... I want to talk to my guy. He lives where I live."

Conti stressed, however, that the committee launched the hearings in different parts of the city because it wanted to hear the public's opinion on the subject and would meet publicly in the future to discuss its findings and recommendations, if any.

Officials have said that any change in the size of the council would require a voter-approved amendment to the city charter.
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